

From:

Challice, Angela on behalf of Bown, Chris

Sent: To: 13 August 2012 12:45 'david.flory@dh.gsi.gov.uk'

Subject:

Private and confidential - South West Pay, Terms and Conditions Consortium

Attachments:

FAO for SWPTC 1.8.12.doc

Importance:

High

Dear David

I hope all is well with you at the NTDA.

I am writing to you in my capacity as Chair of the South West Pay, Terms and Conditions Consortium (SWC). Twenty NHS Trusts and NHS Foundation Trusts in the South West have come together to evaluate jointly the economic, financial and service challenges which they face over the next three years and beyond. The Consortium is also addressing how best to secure fit for purpose terms and conditions for all staff. I have attached our latest set of FAQs as background briefing for your information.

I am keen to see whether I, and other colleagues supporting the SWC (David Amos is the parttime advisor), can meet with you as we are keen to brief you on our plans and keen to engage with you and the NHS Trust Development Authority throughout our work. We feel that engagement with the NTDA is especially important given the fact that NHS Trusts make-up some of the membership of the SWC. We are also in touch with Monitor, the Foundation Trust Network, NHS Employers and the Department of Health.

Please let me know if you would like to meet and I will make the appropriate arrangements - or if you need any further information in the meantime.

I look forward to hearing from you.

Kind regards

Chris Bown
Chief Executive
Poole Hospital NHS Foundation Trust

FAQ ON THE SOUTH WEST PAY, TERMS AND CONDITIONS CONSORTIUM

1. What is the South West Pay, Terms and Conditions Consortium?

The Consortium comprises 20 NHS Trusts and Foundation Trusts and has been established in response to the serious financial and clinical service challenges facing the NHS, both now and in the future.

The Consortium's steering group is responsible for identifying how taxpayer funding may be more efficiently used in order to protect both employment and the continued delivery of high quality healthcare, which includes looking at the pay, terms and conditions of all staff.

2. Why has it been established?

The Consortium believes that the NHS' largest expenditure – the workforce – must be better designed to reflect the needs of each organisation in maintaining and building on high quality health services, whilst recognising and rewarding hard working and high performing staff.

Pay, terms and conditions form a significant and growing part of the financial challenge facing NHS organisations, despite the Government's two year freeze, which ends after this financial year, and an announcement to cap annual pay increases at an average of one per cent for the next two years.

For example, an average sized Trust with a turnover of £200m will see its expenditure on pay increase by more than £3m per year from 2013/14.

As a result of these and other cost pressures, including reduced income, Monitor (the independent regulator of NHS Foundation Trusts) has estimated that organisations of this size will need to produce savings of around £9m a year for each year until 2016/17 to remain in good financial health.

The aim of the Consortium is to provide greater security for health services and staff, with an affordable pay, terms and conditions system that recognises and rewards performance, promotes greater productivity, and creates a flexible workforce responsive to changing patient needs that is fit for purpose in the modern NHS.

3. Can these challenges be met by current cost improvement or savings plans, or by working more efficiently?

The Consortium believes the challenges outlined earlier cannot be successfully met without more innovative ways of achieving efficiencies and maximising productivity being examined, whilst protecting and continually seeking to improve patient care. It is in everyone's interest – staff, patients, and employers, local health economies – to find ways to support a financially sustainable NHS. As a result, viable organisations are in a much stronger place to protect jobs and patient services.

Therefore the Consortium will be looking at how overall workforce costs could be reduced, whilst maintaining a transparent and fair system that is better able to reward high performance and support the continued delivery of high quality healthcare.

4. What happens if these challenges cannot be met?

NHS organisations throughout England, including Consortium members in the South West, are facing enormous financial and service challenges now and over the coming years.

The Consortium believes that without exploring changes to the current pay, terms and conditions frameworks, employers will have little option, in addition to other cost improvement schemes, other than to reduce workforce numbers to a level which undermines the sustainability of high quality services for our patients.

5. What remit does the Consortium have?

The Consortium will develop a full business case, which will detail the challenges facing the NHS in the South West, and suggest and evaluate options which could help meet them over the medium-term.

The full business case is anticipated to be completed by the end of this calendar year which will then be presented for consideration and decision at each Consortium member's Trust board.

As part of its preparation of the business case, the Consortium will also seek to engage with the relevant Trade Unions. The Consortium has no authority or power to introduce any changes - it will only set out potential options and make recommendations for individual Trust boards to consider consulting on with their own staff representatives.

6. What is the role of Trust boards?

Every Trust board will consider carefully and decide individually whether it wishes to consult locally on and progress any of the recommendations set out in the business case.

7. Why is the Consortium looking at staff pay, terms and conditions?

As outlined earlier, staff pay makes up more than two thirds of total expenditure each Trust spends each year. Pay, terms and conditions continue to form a significant part of the financial challenge facing NHS organisations, even allowing for the Government's two year pay freeze, which ends in this financial year, and the recently announced proposal to cap annual pay increases for the next two years at an average of one per cent.

While many cost improvement programmes at Trust-level have successfully addressed the use of expensive agency or bank staff, or reduced pay bill costs by utilising the normal turnover of staff as they leave or retire, and service improvement projects have generated some very welcome efficiency and cost savings, current and future financial and operational challenges are such that these are simply not enough.

Each Trust must find more innovative ways to ensure staff are rewarded and recognised, while preserving high quality services for our patients. The work of the Consortium aims to support each Trust to consider these innovative solutions while safeguarding employment and high quality services for the future.

8. I have read and heard that there are proposals in place to reduce pay by up to 15 per cent, and reduce sickness absence leave, among others. Are these true?

The Consortium has not put forward any proposals at all, therefore statements of this kind are not true.

These types of headlines are based on documents which list the kinds of areas that might be looked at in any review of pay, terms and conditions, and certainly do not constitute firm plans or decisions. These documents were written in order to start a discussion at a regional level amongst interested Trusts about what might be consulted upon with staff.

The Consortium's business case, which is anticipated to be completed before the end of 2012, will set out potential options for consideration for change which each Trust board will then consider whether they wish to consult upon or progress locally.

9. Can Trusts dismiss and re-engage staff on to new pay, terms and conditions, as I've read and heard about?

Under employment law, this option is available to employers, including those in the NHS, but only after attempts to reach agreement on any changes have been exhausted. However, Consortium Trusts are in agreement that it is neither desirable nor necessary and will do all that is possible to avoid this.

Should Trust boards formulate proposals for new pay, terms or conditions, each individual organisation will work hard to proactively engage and consult with staff and representatives to seek agreement.

10. Is the Consortium looking at Agenda for Change staff only?

No. it is important to understand that the Consortium will look at the pay, terms and conditions for all staff groups, which includes medical and dental staff and senior managers (including Chief Executives).

11. Why has the Consortium been established when there are already national negotiations taking place on changes to terms and conditions under Agenda for Change?

The Consortium is fully supportive of the national discussions between employer representatives and Unions which have been taking place for more than 18 months and are looking at modernising the current Agenda for Change system of terms and conditions. Each Trust, and the Consortium, will be monitoring progress of these talks with great interest.

Each Consortium member is keen to see these talks succeed and produce amendments to current pay, terms and conditions which will support each Trust in meeting the significant financial and service challenges outlined earlier in this document.

The Consortium believes that rather than watch these negotiations from a distance, it can and should work in parallel while these discussions take place to provide the best opportunity to be sustainable organisations in the years ahead.

It is also appropriate that, in response to the unprecedented challenges the NHS faces outlined earlier, the Consortium explores the possibility of achieving efficiencies through changes to the terms and conditions of other staff groups beyond those working under Agenda for Change.

12. Why isn't the Consortium talking to Unions?

Regrettably, to date, key Unions have indicated they are unwilling to discuss the scope of the project whilst national negotiations are ongoing.

The Consortium's steering group Chair was invited by the Social Partnership Forum in the South West, at which representatives from every major union meet with employers on a regular basis, to discuss the project in early July. This invitation was subsequently withdrawn.

All participating Trusts are totally committed to working with staff and local Unions throughout the period in which the full business case is produced, and beyond. Staff engagement is essential in all matters as this improves the quality of any decisions made and promotes understanding and knowledge.

The Consortium remains willing and committed to meeting with the relevant Unions as part of efforts to engage fully with staff and representatives.

13. Will Trusts engage with staff?

Each Trust welcomes, and is committed to, constructive engagement with staff and representatives. Any amendments to terms and conditions must be properly and formally consulted on, and each Trust will seek to work closely with staff and representatives should this be necessary. It is important to reiterate that no proposals have been put forward or decisions made.

Prior to any consultation that may arise, each Trust – recognising the anxiety some of the reporting of the work of the Consortium may have created – has undertaken to provide staff with regular updates on the work of the Consortium, through documents like this FAQs, staff briefings by senior managers and newsletter or bulletin updates.

If a Trust is interested in any of the recommendations by the Consortium to consider varying a staff group's terms and conditions, a formal consultation process will begin whilst these considerations are at a formative stage and before any decisions are made - engaging with staff is an essential part of this process.

14. Can the Trust implement changes without talking to staff?

No. Each Trust must consult with staff-side and staff on any proposals that involve their pay, terms and conditions.

15. Is this review connected with the current national proposal on pension reform?

No. There is no direct relationship, and the Consortium is not looking at pension changes. However, there are inevitably connections between pay, terms and conditions and pensions.

16. I've heard that some parts of the public sector are looking at changing pay to reflect where staff live – is the Consortium looking at proposing this?

No. The Government announced in the Budget earlier in the year that it was asking the pay review body to consider how the national public sector pay systems could better take account of local and regional labour market pressures. The suggestion was that this would allow the national pay systems to pay more to staff working in those areas where the cost of living is higher and certain skills are in high demand.

The Consortium's review of pay, terms and conditions is entirely separate to this national review.

17. What is the difference between a Consortium and a 'cartel', as I have heard the South West pay terms and condition Consortium referred to?

It is inaccurate to refer to the Consortium as a 'cartel'.

According to dictionaries, a Consortium is a group of organisations working together towards a common aim. A cartel is a group of organisations who join together in order to manipulate a market, for example by controlling prices or limiting competition.

The Consortium is solely motivated by the desire to provide the best services for patients, promote job security and offer rewarding careers, whilst living within available resources.

18. Each Trust has paid £10,000 to join the Consortium – what will this be used for?

In order to secure professional advice, for example legal support that is not readily available in the NHS, each member of the Consortium has agreed to contribute £10,000 towards the project's costs. This will also cover the appointment of an External Advisor and Project Manager, as well as administration. It is important that this programme of work is appropriately resourced and has access to expert opinion and guidance. By working together in this way, this project can be run far more efficiently and at a lower cost than by twenty organisations working separately on their own.

19. Who has joined the Consortium?

The Consortium now comprises 20 NHS Trusts from the South West:

- Poole Hospital NHS Foundation Trust
- Dorset County Hospital NHS Foundation Trust
- The Royal Bournemouth and Christchurch Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
- Gloucester Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
- Great Western Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust
- North Bristol NHS Trust
- North Devon Healthcare NHS Trust
- Plymouth Hospitals NHS Trust
- Royal Cornwall Hospitals Trust
- Royal Devon and Exeter NHS Foundation Trust
- Royal United Hospital Bath NHS Trust
- Salisbury NHS Foundation Trust
- Taunton and Somerset NHS Foundation Trust
- University Hospitals Bristol NHS Foundation Trust
- Weston Area Health NHS Foundation Trust
- Yeovil District Hospital NHS Foundation Trust
- 2gether NHS Foundation Trust
- Devon Partnership NHS Trust
- Somerset Partnership NHS Foundation Trust
- Dorset HealthCare NHS Foundation Trust

20. How can I find out more?

Look out for regular updates on the work of the Consortium via newsletters, bulletins and staff briefings. This FAQ will continue to be updated too, in order to provide as much information as possible.

21. I have a question that hasn't been answered - who should I ask?

Please contact your Communications or Human Resources Departments who will be able to help answer your questions.



From: Challice, Angela on behalf of Bown, Chris

Sent: 14 August 2012 12:20

To: Bown, Chris; 'David Amos, Pay Consortium Advisor'; 'David Smith, HRD, Gloucester';

'Edward Colgan, CEO, Somerset Partnership'; 'Helen O'Shea, CEO, Plymouth'; 'Lezli Boswell, CEO Cornwall '; 'Malcolm Cassells, DoF, Salisbury '; 'Nick Macklin, HRD,

Taunton '; 'Robert Woolley, CEO, Bristol FT'

Cc: Sk2

Subject: Private and confidential - SWC paper

Attachments: 14.8.12 SWC Addresssing pay and conditions.doc

Importance: High

FOR YOUR EYES ONLY

Dear All

Please find attached the next version of the paper on addressing pay, terms and conditions, given the discussion at the recent meeting and other feedback. The document is password protected - please use the password you have been texted previously. Please note that significant changes have been marked in yellow.

Major changes - removal of the section modelling different scenarios as this would give the appearance that specific decisions have been/labour cost compressors no longer includes details of implementation timescales and this will be addressed in the subsequent handling change paper.

Your comments on the paper would be appreciated by Thursday 16 August 2012 please.

Many thanks

Chris Bown
Chief Executive + Chair of SWC



From:

Bown, Chris

Sent:

22 August 2012 08:15

To:

'Jean.O'Callaghan@dchft.nhs.uk'

Subject:

Re: SWC Press Release and Lines to Take: Confidential

Jean you are correct. The reason we emphasise the sovereignty thing a lot is because of the stance the unions are taking about the consortium not being a legal negotiating body (which is correct). We have also been advised by the lawyers that this is an important thing to emphasise. In practice we want to get to the point where all employers reach an agreement on what the negotiating 'pack' is ie the shortlist of 'pay compressors (probably at the September conference), this agreed 'pack' will then have to be negotiated locally by each trust with local TUs but under the co-ordination of the consortium.

Does that make sense?

Chris

Sent via a mobile device.

---- Original Message -----

From: O'Callaghan, Jean [mailto:Jean.O'Callaghan@dchft.nhs.uk]

Sent: Wednesday, August 22, 2012 08:04 AM

To: Bown, Chris

Subject: RE: SWC Press Release and Lines to Take: Confidential

Hi Chris,

Thanks for this and we await the papers with interest.

There is an emphasis on each trust taking own decisions etc but I suppose I thought that those who wanted to proceed would do so jointly and the consortium would be the mechanism to get the change. We have no show individually but the release seems to suggest that.

Will the consortium stop once the paper is produced?

The board had always understood they could opt out but not I think that it's up to us as an individual trust to progress any options.

Have I got it wrong?

ī

Please find attached an embargoed press release which is also being sent to your communications leads to send to local media at 12 noon tomorrow.

I will also be sending this to the professional media/appropriate nationals. You can of course use this release as the basis for your own staff comms earlier than midday if you wish.

I have also attached a confidential suggested 'lines to take' that will support the two SWC documents being sent to you at 9am on Wednesday 22 August.

The documents will be circulated to the regional union officers at 12 noon.

Finally, I have attached a further copy of the FAQs to use in support of the above two documents.

If you have any queries please let me know.

Regards

Chris

Chris Bown
Chief Executive
Chair of SWC

DISCLAIMER: This email and any files transmitted with it are confidential and intended solely for the use of the individual, individuals or entity to whom they are addressed. Any views or opinions expressed are those of the author and do not necessarily represent the views of Poole Hospital NHS Foundation Trust unless otherwise explicitly stated. This email may contain confidential and/or privileged materials. In the case of confidential and/or privileged materials, any review, retransmission, dissemination or other use of these materials by individuals or entities other than the intended recipient may be the subject of legal action. If you receive an email in error from Poole Hospital NHS Foundation Trust, please contact the sender and delete the material from your computer.

The information in this email and in any attachment(s) is commercial in confidence.

If you are not the named addressee(s) or if you receive this email in error then any distribution, copying or use of this communication or the information in it is strictly prohibited.

Please return it to the sender and delete all copies. Thank you.

Whilst e-mail and attachments are virus checked Gloucestershire Healthcare Community does not accept any liability in respect of any virus which is not detected.

Please note that any views or opinions presented in this email are those of the author and do not necessarily represent those of their respective organisation.

2gether NHS Foundation Trust: http://www.2gether.nhs.uk Gloucestershire Primary Care Trust: http://www.glospct.nhs.uk Gloucestershire Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust: http://www.gloshospitals.org.uk
